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Dear Mr Turner

PRE REGULATION 17 DRAFT SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT: PLANNING CONTRIBUTIONS AND AFFORDABLE HOUSING

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above draft SPD. HBF has a number of comments to make on each of the three approaches discussed within the above document.

The Federation does not object to the principle of developers obligations, nor to their application to secure appropriate and necessary additional infrastructure in association with new residential development. However, this must be in accordance with government advice on planning obligations given in Circular 5/2005.

Status Quo approach

Please note that many of the below general considerations also apply to all three approaches.  Further specific details are set out in the sections that follow. 

· Fundamentally, the shortage of affordable housing will not be addressed without greater increase in the provision of housing across the whole spectrum.  Where affordable housing is sought to be subsidised by open market housing, this will not come forward without a substantial increase in the provision of open market housing to accommodate it.  Furthermore, where an excessively high level of affordable housing is sought, as is currently the case in the proposed SPD, this is likely to prevent sites coming forward and thus hamper the provision of both affordable and or open market housing.  

· The HBF objects to the level of affordable housing being sought by the SPD without identification of individual sites ability to meet such a requirement.  The proposed level of affordable housing requirement is likely to result in sites not coming forward and a slowing rate in delivery.  This will further lead to a rise in house prices and increased pressure for affordable houses.

· The affordable housing target within the SPD is based upon a 2003 Housing Needs Assessment.  It is important to note that such surveys are now changing and the Government is to place increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  It is acknowledged that the Council is currently underway with HMA work, however, the HBF is concerned that until this work is complete the present policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base.

· Whilst we acknowledge the more recent ODPM ‘Planning for Mixed Communities’ consultation paper has suggested lowering the site thresholds on affordable housing, current guidance on thresholds remains that outlined in Circular 6/98.   Only in special circumstances should local authorities seek to adopt the lower threshold of 15 units or sites larger than 0.5ha and inner London is cited as being such a case.

· In terms of affordable housing, the requirement for must be related to identified need and should not necessary relate to all sites within the Borough.  There will be sites where it is inappropriate to provide affordable housing.  The consideration of the suitability of a site to make a contribution towards affordable housing is a sequential process.  If a site fails at any of the hurdles as being unsuitable, then no contribution should be sought.  This is made clear by paragraph 10(i) of Circular 06/98, which states that some sites will be unsuitable for the provision of affordable housing.  The paragraph goes on to describe those circumstances, including those below the threshold stated and where the costs of the specific development negate the viability of the scheme.  Where a site is considered unsuitable for on site provision the site need make no contribution and the Council cannot require off site provision in such circumstances. Such factors must be taken into account in the formulation of the plan.
· It is not appropriate for all new housing development to contribute towards the provision of, educational facilities if there is no direct link between the need for those facilities and the development proposed. This could be because the type of housing proposed will not be occupied by persons who would use those facilities (e.g. retirement dwellings), because there is adequate provision or provision with spare capacity already in existence, or because they should be provided out of the public purse and are already being or will be paid for by the occupants of new housing through their Council Tax. 

· Development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. If there is already adequate provision in a locality, further provision cannot be justified on the basis of these tests in Circular 5/2005. This (the nature and extent of existing provision) is not anywhere recognised in these requirements meaning that the whole approach is fundamentally flawed.

· No account is taken of whether any contributions are likely to be used for the provision of new facilities or improvements to existing. This could seriously affect the level of any such contribution should one be justified in the context of 5/2005.  

Tariff Approach

· While Circular 5/2005 advocates the use of standard formulae in providing greater clarity and certainty to developers it does not advocate the application of a blanket tax on all new development which is what this approach, in effect, proposes. It also makes clear (paragraph B17) that where there is to be pooling of payments, these must be set out in the LDF rather than SPD. In that respect the council is jumping the gun by producing this SPD on the basis of its existing policy (which contains no such detail) rather than reviewing its policy in the appropriate manner through the LDF process. 

· The suggestion that any financial contributions required as part of a development proposal could be required to be paid prior to the commencement of development is often likely to be unfeasible. Developers will not be able to pay such requirements when they have not even built or sold a single dwelling in order to cross-subsidise planning gain costs.

· As recognised within the SPD, should the tariff is set too high it may stifle development which would in turn worsen issues of affordability within the area.

Mixed Approach

· In terms of affordable housing, the SPD identifies that there would be differing rates for greenfield and brownfield sites.  However, the amount of remediation required for may vary from site to site, therefore, the rate should also vary to reflect this, otherwise development sites 

may become unviable which may lead to stifling the delivery of housing further.

· The SPD does not take into consideration the economics of scale in proposing a lower threshold for affordable housing. The consequences of such a policy would be severely detrimental to the objective of providing dwellings that are affordable.  The HBF objects to lowering the threshold, as identified above, current guidance on thresholds remains that outlined in Circular 6/98.   Only in special circumstances should local authorities seek to adopt the lower threshold of 15 units or sites larger than 0.5ha and inner London is cited as being such a case.

· Paragraph 24 of PPS 3 states that the target should take account of the anticipated levels of finance available for affordable housing, including public subsidy, and the level of developer contribution that can realistically be sought on relevant sites.  The proffered approach should adhere to the above policy approach.

· The Council cannot expect a contribution to be made off site where it is not necessary, nor the payment of commuted sums in lieu of provision.  The consideration of the suitability of a site to make a contribution towards affordable housing is a sequential process.  If a site fails at any of the hurdles as being unsuitable then no contribution should be sought by the local planning authority.  This is made clear by paragraph 10 (i) of Circular 06/98 which states that some sites will be unsuitable for the provision of affordable housing.  The paragraph goes on to describe those circumstances, including those below the threshold or those which the Council considers to have poor proximity to services or where costs of the specific development negate the viability of the scheme.  Thus, if a site is considered unsuitable for on site provision of affordable housing due to poor proximity to facilities, the site need make no contribution towards affordable housing provision.  The Council cannot require off site provision in such circumstances.

· The SPD should detail how expenditure of any contributions resulting from the policy would be identified and related to specific projects.  Circular 05/05 requires that where contributions are required to be pooled local authorities should demonstrate the direct relationship between the development and the infrastructure and the “fair and reasonable scale of the contribution being sought”.  In addition there should be a clear audit trial between the contribution made and the infrastructure provided.  

· As stated above, while Circular 5/2005 advocates the use of standard formulae in providing greater clarity and certainty to developers it does not advocate the application of a blanket tax on all new development which is what this element of the approach comprises.  It also stresses that where standard charges are implied they reflect the actual impacts of development and must still comply with the five tests. Standard charges and formulae should not be applied in blanket form regardless of actual impacts (paragraph B35). The requirement for social infrastructure (education contribution and sustainable transport) is just that; a blanket charge determined solely on the development proposed rather than on the nature and extent of existing provision. It is wholly unjustifiable and should be deleted from the SPD.

I hope you find these comments useful.  I look forward to receiving a revised Torbay LDF ‘Planning Contributions and Affordable Housing SPD’ with the above comments incorporated in due course.

Yours sincerely

Hanna Mawson

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 

Please note the change of name to the Home Builders Federation and our change of address below.  Please can you amend your records accordingly.

